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CPW has been monitoring the data privacy bills under consideration this year at the federal and state
level (see some of our prior coverage here, here and here).  Last week, Senator Kirsten Gillibrand
reintroduced the Data Protection Act, a bill that would establish a new federal agency, the Data
Protection Agency (“DPA”), dedicated to regulating and enforcing federal data privacy laws. Read on
for an overview of the bill’s key features.

The Data Protection Act was first introduced in 2020 and would charge the DPA with conducting
investigations and collecting and reviewing complaints from consumers.  Additionally, the DPA would
create and develop model data privacy standards for use in the private sector.  The new version of
the bill significantly expands the DPA’s responsibilities and authority, equipping the potential agency
with enforcement tools including civil penalties, equitable relief, and injunctive remedies.  The bill also
tasks the DPA with reviewing any merger that would involve the transfer of data for 50,000 individuals
or more. [Note: The transaction would also then be reviewed by the Federal Trade Commission and
the Department of Justice.]

As an executive agency, the DPA would advise Congress on emerging privacy and technology
issues, and would coordinate with other federal agencies to promote consistent regulatory treatment
of personal data. Additionally, the 2021 bill includes new provisions addressing civil rights issues,
including the creation of an Office of Civil Rights within the DPA to ensure that data is not used or
collected for discriminatory purposes. In addition to the creation of the DPA, the Data Protection Act
includes provisions prohibiting certain data collection and usage practices, including those that are
labeled “high-risk.”  The bill also provides definitions for key data privacy terms, including “Privacy
Harm,” “Data Aggregators,” and “High-Risk Data Practice,” among others.

As states continue to develop their own privacy regimes and adopt varying approaches to regulating
the collection, use and dissemination of personal information, pressure is growing at the federal level
for a comprehensive, uniform privacy law.  Whether the Data Protection Act will garner enough
support to accomplish that remains to be seen.  But not to worry, CPW will be there to keep you in
the loop.
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